
TOWN BOARD 
         GARNERVILLE, NY 
         NOVEMBER 12, 2013 
 
The Town Board of the Town of Haverstraw met at a Regular Meeting on Tuesday, November 
12, 2013 at 8:00 p.m. in the Meeting Room of the Town Hall, One Rosman Road, Garnerville, 
New York. 
 
The meeting was opened with the Town of Haverstraw Police Color Guard along with the  
Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

On Roll Call the following members answered to their names: 
 
    Supervisor  Howard T. Phillips, Jr.  
    Councilman  Isidro Cancel  
    Councilman  Vincent J. Gamboli   
    Councilman  John J. Gould  
    Councilman  Hector L. Soto  

 
APPOINTMENT OF DETECTIVE – JOSE ALVAREZ 

 
The following resolution was approved by the full Town Board. 
 
414-13  RESOLVED, THAT BASED UPON THE RECOMMENDATION OF 
POLICE CHIEF CHARLES MILLER, THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF 
HAVERSTRAW DOES HEREBY APPROVE THE APPOINTMENT OF JOSE 
ALVAREZ TO THE POSITION OF DETECTIVE AT THE TOWN OF HAVERSTRAW 
POLICE DEPARTMENT, EFFECTIVE IMMEDIATELY. 

 
APPOINTMENT OF DETECTIVE – MICHAEL CRUGER 

 
The following resolution was approved by the full Town Board. 
 
415-13  RESOLVED, THAT BASED UPON THE RECOMMENDATION OF 
POLICE CHIEF CHARLES MILLER, THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF 
HAVERSTRAW DOES HEREBY APPROVE THE APPOINTMENT OF MICHAEL 
CRUGER TO THE POSITION OF DETECTIVE AT THE TOWN OF HAVERSTRAW 
POLICE DEPARTMENT, EFFECTIVE IMMEDIATELY. 

 
 Mr. Alvarez and Mr. Cruger were presented with their badges by Chief of Police Charles 
Miller and were sworn-in by Karen Bulley, Town Clerk. 
 
 Supervisor Phillips and the Town Board members congratulated both detectives and 
stated how proud they are of the work they have accomplished.  It is a difficult job and every 
citizen has high expectations of you to fulfill your job whether on duty or off duty.  
Congratulations to Detective Alvarez and Detective Cruger and thank you for all you do. 
 

The Town of Haverstraw Police Color Guard retired its colors. 
 

PRESENTATION TO THE HAVERSTRAW AMBULANCE CORPS 
 

 Supervisor Phillips and the Town Board members presented the Haverstraw Ambulance 
Corps with plaques and certificates for their accomplishments in participating in the 2013 Skills 
Drill Competition.  Supervisor Phillips stated that we are very proud of them and all that they do 
for our community.  The ambulance members come out in all types of weather and serve so 
many families.  It is only right and fitting that we recognize those volunteers who participated in 
the Skills Drill Competition.  Also present in the audience, was the Crowther family whose son 
was a hero on 9-11.  Their son Welles Crowther was always known for wearing a red bandana 
and was an equities trader at the World Trade Center.  He went back to the towers on that day to 
save people before he perished along with the firefighters on that momentous day. The 
Haverstraw Ambulance Corps adopted the red bandana as their symbol and wear it proudly.  A 
special thanks to Teri Hamilton, Teresa Wargo and Paul Viglione for coordinating the ceremony.   
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The honorees were: John Scanlon, Martin Morano, Kaitlyn Sullivan, Tara Wargo, Julie 
Zimmerman, David Alayon, Tommy Kohn, Martin Redmon, Emily Pierson, Jonathan Eshbach, 
Keishla Quezada, Anthony Tafuri, Gigi Urena, Allison Wargo and Alysia Borgos. 
 

  ADJOURNMENT TO TAKE A FIVE MINUTE RECESS 
 
416-13 On motion by Councilman Cancel, seconded by 

Councilman Gamboli, unanimously adopted, the Town Board Meeting was 
adjourned for a five minute recess. 

 
417-13  RECONVENED TO REGULAR TOWN BOARD MEETING 
 
  On motion by Councilman Gould, seconded by  
  Councilman Soto the Regular Town Board Meeting was reconvened. 
 

 
ADOPTION OF MINUTES 

 
418-13      ADOPTION OF TOWN BOARD MEETING MINUTES OF OCTOBER 15, 

 2013 OCTOBER 28, 2013; SPECIAL MEETING OF OCTOBER 29, 2013; 
 SPECIAL MEETING OF NOVEMBER 4, 2013 submitted by the Town Clerk 
 on motion by Councilman Soto, seconded by Councilman Gamboli, were 
 unanimously adopted.  

 
PAYMENT OF BILLS 

 
Councilman Cancel offered the following resolution, which was seconded by  
Councilman Gould, and on roll call unanimously adopted. 
 
419-13          RESOLVED, that bills numbered 3,755 through and including 3,887 in the 
amount of $227,048.28 be and they are hereby paid, audited at this meeting, be and they are 
hereby paid; and Highway Vouchers numbered 544 through and including 566 in the amount of 
$21,919.98 audited at this meeting, be and they are hereby paid.   

 
ACCEPTANCE OF REPORTS 

 
Councilman Gamboli offered the following resolution, which was seconded by  
Councilman Soto, and on roll call unanimously adopted. 
 
420-13         RESOLVED, THAT THE POLICE ACTIVITY REPORT FOR THE MONTH 
OF SEPTEMBER 2013 HAS BEEN SUBMITTED AND IS HEREBY ACCEPTED. 
 
 
 BUDGET ADJUSTMENTS FOR PERIOD ENDING OCTOBER 31, 2013 
 
Councilman Gould offered the following resolution, which was seconded by  
Councilman Soto, and on roll call unanimously adopted. 
 
421-13  RESOLVED, THAT THE SUPERVISOR IS AUTHORIZED TO MAKE 
BUDGET ADJUSTMENTS FROM THE GENERAL FUND (A) IN THE AMOUNT OF 
$20,000.00; PART TOWN (B) IN THE AMOUNT OF $20,000.00 AND HIGHWAY DB 
FUND IN THE AMOUNT OF $75,000.00 PURSUANT TO THE REPORT OF THE 
DIRECTOR OF FINANCE FOR THE TOWN OF HAVERSTRAW FOR THE PERIOD 
ENDING OCTOBER 31, 2013. (SEE ATTACHED BUDGET ADJUSTMENTS.)   
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 AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE TOWN OF HAVERSTRAW AND NYACK HOSPITAL  

EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM 
 
Councilman Soto offered the following resolution, which was seconded by  
Councilman Gamboli, and on roll call unanimously adopted. 
 
422-13  RESOLVED, UPON THE RECOMMENDATION OF THE TOWN BOARD 
OF THE TOWN OF HAVERSTRAW THE SUPERVISOR IS HEREBY AUTHORIZED 
TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH NYACK HOSPITAL FOR THE 
PURPOSES OF PROVIDING TO THE TOWN EMPLOYEES AN EMPLOYEE 
ASSISTANCE PROGRAM, AND BE IT FURTHER  
  
 RESOLVED, THAT SAID AGREEMENT SHALL COMMENCE ON JANUARY 
1, 2014 AND EXPIRE ON DECEMBER 31, 2014, AND BE IT FURTHER 
RESOLVED, THAT SAID AMENDED AGREEMENT SHALL BE AT A TOTAL COST  
OF $7,600. 
 

 
REJECTION OF BIDS – BID NO. 12-2013- GARBAGE COLLECTION 

 
Councilman Gamboli offered the following resolution, which was seconded by  
Councilman Gould, and on roll call unanimously adopted. 
 
423-13  RESOLVED, THAT BASED UPON THE RECOMMENDATION OF THE 
TOWN ATTORNEY, THE TOWN BOARD HEREBY ELECTS TO REJECT THE BIDS 
SUBMITTED UNDER BID NO. 12-2013 FOR GARBAGE COLLECTION, 
TRANSPORTATION AND DISPOSAL, AS BEING IN THE BEST INTEREST OF THE 
TOWN OF HAVERSTRAW,  AND BE IT FURTHER  
  
 RESOLVED, THAT THE TOWN CLERK IS HEREBY AUTHORIZED TO 
RETURN ANY AND ALL BID BONDS AND BID SECURITY TO THE RESPECTIVE 
BIDDERS. 
 
 

AUTHORIZATION TO  REBID  - BID NO. 13-2013 GARBAGE COLLECTION 
 
Councilman Gould offered the following resolution, which was seconded by  
Councilman Soto, and on roll call unanimously adopted. 
 
424-13 RESOLVED, THAT THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF 
HAVERSTRAW DOES HEREBY AUTHORIZE THE SUPERVISOR TO RE-
ADVERTISE FOR BIDS FOR RESIDENTIAL GARBAGE AND DISPOSAL SERVICES 
FOR THE UNINCORPORATED AREA OF THE TOWN OF HAVERSTRAW, AND BE 
IT FURTHER 

 
RESOLVED, THAT SAID BID SPECIFICATIONS SHALL BE AVAILABLE AT 

THE OFFICE OF THE TOWN CLERK, ONE ROSMAN ROAD, GARNERVILLE, NEW 
YORK, ON WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 13, 2013, AND BE IT FURTHER  
    
 RESOLVED, THAT SAID BID OPENINGS SHALL TAKE PLACE ON 
TUESDAY, DECEMBER 3, 2013 AT 10:00 A.M. 
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ADVERTISE FOR BIDS – BID NO. 14-2013 - 2014 BUS TRANSPORTATION FOR 
HAVERSTRAW SENIOR CITIZENS 

 
Councilman Cancel offered the following resolution, which was seconded by  
Councilman Soto, and on roll call unanimously adopted. 
 
425-13 RESOLVED, THAT THE TOWN CLERK BE AND SHE IS HEREBY  
AUTHORIZED TO PUBLISH A NOTICE TO BIDDERS THAT SEALED PROPOSALS 
WILL BE RECEIVED AT HER OFFICE AT ONE ROSMAN ROAD, GARNERVILLE, 
NEW YORK, UP TO AND INCLUDING 9:30 A.M. ON TUESDAY, DECEMBER 3,                   
2013 FOR THE PROVISION OF BUS TRANSPORTATION FOR THE HAVERSTRAW 
SENIOR CITIZENS CLUB FOR THE YEAR 2014 IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE 
PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS ON FILE IN THE OFFICE OF THE TOWN CLERK, 
COPIES OF WHICH, TOGETHER WITH FORM OF PROPOSAL, MAY BE 
OBTAINED AT HER OFFICE.  BIDDERS SHALL INCLUDE WITH THEIR BIDS A 
STATEMENT OF THEIR TERMS FOR CANCELLATION OF TRIPS AND ANY 
CANCELLATION CHARGE THEY MAY HAVE AND THAT BIDS WILL PROVIDE 
FOR THE USE OF NOT LESS THAN FIFTY-SIX (56) PASSENGERS, KNEELING 
BUSES WITH LAVATORY ON BOARD.  ALL BUSES SHALL BE EQUIPPED WITH 
SENIOR STEPS.  THE TOWN RESERVES THE RIGHT TO REJECT ANY AND ALL 
BIDS.  BIDS RECEIVED LATER THAN THE DATE AND TIME SPECIFIED WILL 
NOT BE CONSIDERED AND WILL BE RETURNED TO THE BIDDER UNOPENED.  
ALL BIDDERS MUST FILE A STATEMENT OF NON-COLLISION WITH THEIR 
BIDS. 

 
 

ADOPTION OF HOMESTEAD ADJUSTED BASE PROPORTIONS FOR THE TOWN 
OF HAVERSTRAW 

 
Councilman Gould offered the following resolution, which was seconded by  
Councilman Cancel, and on roll call unanimously adopted. 
 
426-13  RESOLVED, THAT BASED UPON THE RECOMMENDATION OF JOHN 
O’SHAUGHNESSY, ASSESSOR, THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF 
HAVERSTRAW DOES HERE BY ADOPT THE HOMESTEAD ADJUSTED BASE 
PROPORTIONS TO BE USED FOR THE 2014 TOWN TAX LEVY. 
 
 
 AWARD OF RFQ NO.11-2013 – TREE REMOVAL  ALONG RIVERGLEN DRIVE 
 
Councilman Cancel offered the following resolution, which was seconded by  
Councilman Soto, and on roll call unanimously adopted. 
 
427-13 RESOLVED, THAT TWO (2) REQUESTS FOR QUOTES WERE 
SUBMITTED TO FRANK BROOKS, SUPERINTENDENT OF HIGHWAYS FOR THE 
REMOVAL OF 11 DESIGNATED TREE STUMPS ALONG RIVERGLEN DRIVE, AND 
BE IT FURTHER 

 
RESOLVED, THAT THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF HAVERSTRAW 

DOES HEREBY AWARD THE RFQ TO CEDAR POND TREE & LANDSCAPING, INC. 
OF STONY POINT, NEW YORK, THE LOWEST QUOTE, AT A COST OF $1,450.00.  
 

Councilman Gamboli asked Superintendent Frank Brooks how were the stumps removed 
– did you grind them down.  Was the County stump grinder available? 

 
Frank Brooks, Superintendent of Highways  stated that he did not check to see if it was 

available and that this was part of the sidewalk renovations and it was done already. 
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SURPLUS OF  BROKEN EQUIPMENT – HP LASER JET PRINTER  

 
Councilman Soto offered the following resolution, which was seconded by  
Councilman Gamboli, and on roll call unanimously adopted. 
 
428-13  RESOLVED, THAT BASED UPON THE RECOMMENDATION OF 
CLAUDIA OSSMAN, COURT CLERK, THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF 
HAVERSTRAW DOES HEREBY DECLARES ONE (1) HP LASER JET 3055-ALL IN 
ONE PRINTER, SERIAL #CNRK156822 AS SURPLUS. 
 
 
 

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 

 Joel Santana, 100 Halgren Crescent, Haverstraw, NY  stated that he would like to 
compliment the board for the ceremony recognizing the Ambulance Corp and the people in our 
community again who have given their time - it’s priceless.  We really appreciate it and want to 
recognize the board for that.  The tax summit - was there any particular date in mind. 
 
 Supervisor Phillips stated that we are trying to get everybody together and when they are 
free.  The Villages and School Board meet on certain nights.  It’s close to Thanksgiving and 
close to the holidays.  We hope to schedule it so taxing jurisdictions can attend.  It’s very 
important that people come to this meeting.  We might wait till the beginning of the New Year.  
It’s critical that we have everybody including the County, the library, Town and two Villages.  I 
know the school is preparing for a bond issue and they are concentrating on that right now.  It 
will be difficult to get everyone together.  When we have a date we will keep you posted and get 
the word out.     
 
 Joel Santana, 100 Halgren Crescent, Haverstraw, NY  requested an interpreter to be 
present at the meeting.   
 
 
 

TOWN BOARD MEMBERS 
 

 Councilman Gamboli stated that he would like to recognize his relative Anthony V. 
Gizzi, WWII Veteran for being honored by the Friends of the National World War II Memorial.  
Mr. Gizzi was named Wreath Presenter for the United States Navy and was recognized by the 
Honorable Patrick R. Donahoe, United Stated Postal Services Postmaster General and CEO.  
Appropriately, he turned 90-years-old on Veteran’s Day.  It was a great honor and the family was  
thrilled by the whole thing. 
 
 Supervisor Phillips wanted to give thanks to all of the members of Leo Laders for the 
Veteran’s Day Memorial at Calico Hill yesterday and a special thanks to the gentleman from the 
military who spoke about his experiences in the Middle East and in Iraq. Some of the stories he 
told about the camaraderie of American soldiers. The respect they have for their county is 
amazing. 
 
 Supervisor Phillips   congratulated Town Clerk, Karen Bulley; George Wargo, our new 
Superintendent of Highways; Ann McGoven, Receiver of Taxes and Councilmen Papo Cancel 
and Vinnie Gamboli.  We look forward in doing a tremendous job for the people of the Town of 
Haverstraw.  
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ADJOURNMENT 
 
429-13       Supervisor Howard T. Phillips, Jr. stated that he would like to close tonight’s meeting 
in memory Jose R. Quinones, Ernestina Quinones, Joan A. Brandt, Robert J. Sutera, Marilyn 
Adelson, Jose Rosario, and Emiliana Lat, who recently passed away.  The Town Board members 
further extended their condolences and sympathy to the families.  Therefore, a motion was made 
by Councilman Soto, seconded by Councilman Gould, unanimously adopted, the Town Board 
Meeting was adjourned. 
 
 
 
              
       KAREN L. BULLEY  
       Town Clerk 
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